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To the Victorian Law Reform Commission, 

As the Victorian Disability Worker Commissioner, I support the Victorian Law Reform 
Commission’s (VLRC) inquiry into improving the response of the justice system to sexual 
offences. I acknowledge the real and perceived barriers that victim survivors experience in 
reporting sexual harm and participating in the legal process. These barriers may be 
amplified for people with disability, who may experience physical and communication 
barriers to reporting sexual harm and participating in the criminal justice system. I take very 
seriously the need to address the problem of sexual assault of people with disability. As 
acknowledged in the VLRC Issues Papers, women with disability experience sexual harm at 
much higher rates than others in the broader community.  

People with disability find it more difficult to report their experiences, to be heard and 
believed, and to obtain a just outcome. Police Officers or Court Officials may not have 
sufficient training or tools to interview people with complex communication needs or 
cognitive impairment and may not consider the person to be a credible witness or 
complainant. Police may subsequently decide not to investigate or proceed with a charge. 
Since the Commission commenced its role on 1 July 2020, this appears to have occurred in 
some assault matters.  

The Disability Worker Regulation Scheme (the Scheme) is a regulatory regime which 
protects against and provides measures to respond to sexual harm of people with disability 
and intersects with the response of the criminal justice system to sexual offences. The 
Disability Service Safeguards Act 2018 (the Act) was introduced as a result of the Victorian 
Inquiry into Abuse in Disability Services 2016 (the Disability Inquiry) which found a long 
history of widespread abuse and neglect of people with disability, including sexual assault 
which was found to be common across the disability sector. The Disability Inquiry 
determined that more effective safeguards and oversight measures were needed to ensure 
disability workers deliver safe and high-quality care. The Act established the Scheme which 
was introduced to regulate all disability workers in Victoria, either as unregistered workers, 
or as workers who voluntarily choose to register. The Scheme commenced on 1 July 2020 
and is administered by two independent, statutory regulators: myself as the Victorian 
Disability Worker Commissioner who regulates unregistered workers and the Disability 
Worker Registration Board of Victoria (the Board) which will register and regulate registered 
workers from 1 July 2021. Both the Board and myself are supported by the Victorian 
Disability Worker Commission (the Commission).  






